
Mullion Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 19 September 2017 at 7.00pm at The Centenary Room, Methodist Chapel, Churchtown, Mullion

Councillors Present
Mrs H Angel 


M Rowse
I Harvey


Mrs L Skeites


J Lang (Chairman)

R Willey



Clerk – Mrs S Folds

Four members of the public were present.

The Chairman opened the meeting, welcomed everyone and advised of the fire procedures.  

1. Public Session
Mrs Alyson Emmett raised several matters with regard to St Mellans Park.  Accepting that the Park was a wonderful asset, she stated that litter was a problem, and suggested many people in the village felt that the area could be improved by the provision of additional bins within the play area.  She also stated that older children gathered in the bottom right hand corner of the park near to a badger sett in an adjoining property and she wished for the fence to be moved further inwards to prevent this occurring. Undergrowth from the hedges needed severely cutting back and Mrs Emmett wished to know the grass cutting regime so that volunteers could pick up litter prior to the grass cutting taking place.  On safety matters, she stated that pipe ends were sticking up from the concrete between the benches, and uneven matting under the monkey bars posed another potential hazard (neither were picked during the Annual RoSPA Report).  It was also suggested that the football posts be moved to the larger grass area for the winter months to allow the grass to grow on the existing pitch.

The Chairman suggested that a ‘Friends of the Park’ could be established as there appeared to be enough interest in the village and the Clerk would liaise with Councillors regarding the issues mentioned.
One member of the public then left the meeting.

2.
Absence

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors D German, Mrs C Rule and P Wilkins.  Councillor D Williams was also not in attendance.
3.
Minutes
It was proposed by Councillor Mrs L Skeites, seconded by Councillor R Willey and RESOLVED that the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 15 August 2017 be approved as a true record and be duly signed by the Chairman.
4.
Declarations of Interest
Councillor M Rowse declared a pecuniary interest in item 5, Planning Application PA17/08230 as he owned the land.  He signed the Register of Interests and left the meeting during the discussion and vote.
Councillors I Harvey and M Rowse declared a non-pecuniary interest in item 11, LGA 1972 Section 137 Requests for funding as they were on the Mullion Christmas Lights Committee.  They signed the Register of Interests and left the meeting during the discussion and vote.

5.
Planning
 

Following consideration by Councillors of Planning Applications received from Cornwall Council, the following recommendations were made: 

 

PA17/07288 - Mr & Mrs M Moore - Col Ros, Laflouder Lane - Replacement of dormer window with two smaller dormer windows each with glass 'Juliet' guardings. Replacement chimney. New Oriel window. New rooflight. Various internal alterations
A letter from Mr J S Giles had been filed online under this planning application.  That letter referred to several developments on Laflouder Lane but no direct objection to this application.

It was proposed by Councillor M Rowse, seconded by Councillor I Harvey and RESOLVED to support this application.

PA17/07303 - Mr & Mrs Cheeseman - Clahar Cottage, Trewoon Road -Various works
The Applicant attended the meeting and explained the reasoning behind the proposed plans and the sympathetic way in which the cottage would be returned to its former glory.

It was proposed by Councillor M Rowse, seconded by Councillor I Harvey and RESOLVED to support this application.

PA17/07305 - Mr & Mrs Cheeseman - Clahar Cottage, Trewoon Road - Listed Building Consent for various works 
Following the discussion on the previous application, it was proposed by Councillor I Harvey, seconded by Councillor R Willey and RESOLVED to support this application.

One member of the public left the meeting.

PA17/05866 - Mr & Mrs Taylor - The Dairy, Predannack Manor - Change of use of land to residential use for the erection of a timber and double glazed garden room and for the retention of dormer opening to west elevation
This application had been withdrawn prior to the last meeting and resubmitted due to a dormer window requiring retrospective permission.

Councillors raised concern over the size of the proposed garden room, along with the design style which would be viewed from the closely located Public Right of Way.  The design was not inkeeping with the surrounding buildings and was at odds with the barn conversion located within the development which was refused permission due to a balcony being proposed.  Change of use from agricultural land to residential should not be supported due to Predannack Manor Farm still being a working farm.

It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor R Willey and RESOLVED to object to the application for the following reasons:

· Overdevelopment of the site; the proposal was close to the size of the existing dwelling

· Not inkeeping with the style of the surrounding farm building conversions

· The proposed change of use from agricultural land to residential should not be supported due to Predannack Manor Farm still being a working farm.

PA17/07647 - Miss M Tomlinson - Mullion Hall And W.I., Nansmellyon Road - To replace existing slates on village hall with cement fibre slates and like for like ridge tiles 
No comments had been received regarding this application.  The Parish Council supported the upkeep of the only public hall remaining in the village.

It was proposed by Councillor I Harvey, seconded by Councillor R Willey and RESOLVED to support this application.

Councillor M Rowse then left the meeting.

PA17/08230 – Mr & Mrs H Rowse – Meres, Laflouder Lane – Certificate of lawfulness existing use: Creation of access and associated works
No comments had been received for this application.

It was proposed by Councillor R Willey, seconded by Councillor Mrs L Skeites and RESOLVED to support this application.

Councillor M Rowse returned to the meeting.
PA17/08306 – Mullion School, Meaver Road – Replacement of existing roof covering and insulation improvements of two areas of roof
No comments had been received for this application.

It was proposed by Councillor Mrs L Skeites, seconded by Councillor R Willey and RESOLVED to support this application.

PA17/08246 – Ms Bennetts and Mr J Burgess – Land adj to Chy an Coth, Laflouder Lane – Construction of dwelling (amended design)
No comments had been received for this application which included some minor amendments to the approved plans.

It was proposed by Councillor R Willey, seconded by Councillor Mrs L Skeites and RESOLVED to support this application.

PA17/08520 – Mr & Mrs T Lee and Mrs M Pepper – Land west of Alma House, Churchtown – Proposed dwelling (Amended design)
The Clerk advised the meeting that this site had previously been granted permission for a dwelling to be placed on it.  The original permission was part of the redevelopment of Alma House and the adjacent Old Bakery site and attracted a S106 Agreement which meant the developer was required to pay an off-site contribution of circa £26,000 to Cornwall Council in lieu of providing affordable housing within the development.

Councillors felt that this application was for a much larger property than had previously been approved and was overdevelopment of the back garden site.  The inclusion of the garage within the dwelling and building on top of the garage meant that the proposal was much bulkier.  The creation of a balcony to the rear of the property would create overlooking issues for the properties lying to the east of the site and would only provide views in neighbours’ gardens for the residents of the proposed dwelling.

For the reasons stated above, it was proposed by Councillor Mrs L Skeites, seconded by Councillor I Harvey and RESOLVED to object to the planning application.

The Clerk was asked to ensure that the S106 Obligation was imposed on the developer of the site, if it had not already been paid.

Planning Decisions

The Chairman advised the meeting of the following planning decision:-
PA17/06079 - Mr P Hobday - Gweal An Drae, Polurrian Road - Certificate of lawfulness for Existing use of the property as a single dwelling house – Granted
PA17/06712 - Mr & Mrs A Corden - Lloyd – Arcady, Laflouder Lane - Proposed study garden store – Approved

PA17/06929 - Mr D Bray - 71 Laflouder Fields - North and South domestic extensions including a conservatory – Approved

PA17/06619 - Mr R Scholefield – Woodlands, Mullion - Various tree works – Approved
The Clerk confirmed that the building works at Polurrian Hotel was for holiday lets, following a comment raised by a member of the public at the previous meeting.  He had received a letter from 3MS in relation to the commencement of the building of residential units adjacent to Polurrian Hotel.  The Planning Permission was originally for holiday lets.  3MS were asked to reword any future correspondence to the neighbouring properties.
Following calls for a public meeting regarding the proposed communications mast at the BT telephone exchange, the Planning Consultant for Arqiva (the applicant) had called a Public Consultation Event.  It would be held on Tuesday 26 September 2017 from 7pm-8pm in The Chapel Hall.  Everyone was invited to attend with any questions that you would like to be addressed. 
6.
Report from Cornwall County Councillor Mrs C Rule 
Cornwall Councillor Mrs C Rule had submitted her apologies to the meeting.  The Clerk read out the following report which had been received via email:-
“The community fund is now open again and I am looking for applications for small amounts of funding to support local groups.  In addition the next Community Network Meeting will be on the 4th October at 6pm, Cury Village Hall.  Quite interesting times ahead for networks - Cornwall Council is genuinely devolving power in decision making down to the networks.  We are hoping that we can get real local input to decisions, there will not necessarily be large amounts of funding, though there is work going on to see what actual funding can be devolved.  We will, from this next meeting, have Sandra Rothwell as our contact direct to the corporate leadership team at CC so if there is any perceived blockage at a local level she can fast track it for us.”
7.
Chairman and Clerks Comments 
The Chairman advised the meeting that the Post Office had confirmed that it would cease to trade in the current building on 30 September 2017 at 12.30pm.  Arrangements had been made to locate a temporary Post Office mobile van in Tonkins Funeral Directors’ yard for four half days a week – days and times to be confirmed.  The date for the commencement of this service had yet to be finalised due to the installation of a BT line being required.  This had been ordered and it was hoped that the village would only be without a service for a few weeks.  Councillors were concerned that there was still no formal notification in the Post Office of the service changing.

Mullion Cove had featured on Countryfile Diaries in relation to global warming and the effects it was having on the coastline.  Mr R Felce was in communication with Historic England with regard to the listing status of the Harbour.  Mullion Parish Council remained committed to preserving and maintaining the Harbour at Mullion Cove.
8.
Public Rights of Way

The Clerk had received a phone call and a letter from the owner of part of a path at Mullion Cove regarding ‘No Horses’ signs which had been erected by the Parish Council.  This path had been referred to in previous minutes as FP54 and leads from Harbour House to Mill Wheel.  FP54 was actually located to the north of this path on the Definitive Map, which was a mapping error caused by Cornwall Council.  The line of the path on the Definitive Map could not physically be walked due to a steep drop into a river.  Councillor R Willey had met with the Countryside Officer several years ago, who had confirmed the map was wrong but that Cornwall Council would not do anything about it due to work load and staffing constraints.  Locally, there were 60 years of history which gave evidence that the path currently being used, between Harbour House and Mill Wheel, was the path that had always been used.  Land Registry searches had shown that, as far as the Clerk could tell, only part of the path was owned by Ms Rayner.  The Clerk was asked to respond to the owner of the land and to refer the matter to Cornwall Council for further investigation.  The Parish Council were happy to remove the ‘No horses’ signs, if requested.
The Clerk had received complaints from visitors and residents about the amount of horse droppings being left on Bridleway 35 to Polurrian Beach.  She had contacted Newton Riding Stables as the only publically known group of horses to use the route.  The owner had replied stating that the horse riders get off and move the horse droppings to the side of the path.  Unfortunately the Parish Council has no way of stopping this happening.  It was mentioned that the pedestrians could use Footpath 36 as an alternative access to the Beach from Meres Valley.
9.
Public Open Spaces 
None.
10. 
Highways 
Gulley repairs were being undertaken on Predannack Road.
Concern was once again raised about the road markings at the junction with the one way system outside of Biddick’s shop.  The Clerk would contact the Highways Officer.

11.
To receive any LGA 1972 Section 137 Requests for funding
A thank you letter had been received from the 1st Lizard (Lysard) Scout Group following the donation made by the Parish Council.
The Clerk read a letter received from Mullion Health Transport group.  They were seeking funding to start up a self funding transport service to move patients from their home to medical appointments.  Concern was raised over the operating of the service and the hours of service that they would provide cover for.  The Clerk was asked to find out if the organisation were ready to start operating and if enough volunteers had been secured.  Once the group were ready to start operating, they should reapply for a donation.  The Clerk would also make the group aware of Cornwall Councillor Mrs C Rule’s Community Chest and Goonhilly Windfarm Fund.

Councillors I Harvey and M Rowse then left the meeting due to having an interest in the following request for funding.

Mullion Christmas Lights had submitted a request for funding to cover the cost of the insurance, as they had in previous years.  Due to employer’s liability now being required, the premium had increased to £490.00.  £3,000 was required to be found each year to find the Christmas Lights, of which the Committee currently had circa £2,000.  It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor R Willey and RESOLVED to donate £490.00 to the Christmas Lights Committee.

Councillors I Harvey and M Rowse rejoined the meeting.

Two members of the public left the meeting.

12.
Finance and Accounts
It was proposed by Councillor I Harvey, seconded by Councillor R Willey and RESOLVED to confirm the accounts and to pay the invoices.
13.
Other correspondence received
A query was raised over the possibility of a Remembrance Parade being organised for the Village in 2017.  The Clerk was asked to contact the Church and the Chapel to organise a joint service.  It was felt that something should be held to remember the fallen in a village of this size.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.52pm.
Signed: ……………………………………..

Dated: ……………………..



Chairman
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